
 

 

 
May 4, 2016 
 
Committee on Natural Resources 
United States House of Representatives 
1324 Longworth House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515 
 
Dear Chairman Bishop, Ranking Member Grijalva, and members of the Natural 
Resources Committee Members, 
 
As a coalition of National Wildlife Refuge Friends organizations, comprised of 
sportsmen, veterans, business, recreation, educators and conservation leaders concerned 
with America's wildlife conservation legacy, we urge Congress to reject any legislation 
that allows the Secretary of the Interior to convey portions of the Vieques National 
Wildlife Refuge to the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico. A proposal that would do just this, 
is currently included in the debt relief draft legislation for Puerto Rico. 
 
The Vieques National Wildlife Refuge (NWR) protects over 17,000 acres of rare 
subtropical dry forest and mangrove habitat in Puerto Rico. Its beaches provide the most 
important nesting sites for endangered green sea turtles throughout the entire Puerto 
Rican archipelago, and its 300,000 annual visitors pump money into the local economy as 
they enjoy snorkeling, fishing, hiking, and other outdoor recreation activities. 
  
Vieques NWR was established in 2001 from former Navy managed lands to conserve the 
island’s incredible biodiversity. As the largest national wildlife refuge and most 
important conservation area in the Caribbean, Vieques is home to hundreds of species of 
birds, fish, and other marine life, including 14 endangered plant and animal species. 
Leatherback, hawksbill, and green sea turtles are among the most threatened of these 
endangered species and return to Vieques to nest at the same beaches year after year. 
  
Despite its seemingly remote location, Vieques NWR is just 20 miles from a population 
center of 100,000 people. Hundreds of thousands of visitors bolster Puerto Rico’s tourism 
sector as they travel to the refuge to enjoy its pristine natural beaches and the many 
outdoor recreation activities it offers. This refuge was recently voted the #4 national 
wildlife refuge in the nation by USA Today. Vieques NWR is also an important resource 
to local students, who participate in environmental education programs to learn about 
their local wildlife resources and enjoy the outdoors. 
  
Vieques NWR was established with the explicit mandate to “protect and preserve the 
natural resources of the lands in perpetuity.” The proposed legislation directly violates 
the founding purpose of Vieques National Wildlife Refuge. Divesting the Vieques NWR 
will set a dangerous precedent, and represents the first strike of many aimed at chipping 



 

 

away at the bedrock of America’s public lands. Our National Wildlife Refuge System is 
not for sale.  
 
Recognizing the need for a solution to Puerto Rico’s financial crisis, we strongly believe 
that turning over the Vieques National Wildlife Refuge is an unacceptable and 
unnecessary addition to this legislation. The refuge protects some of the most 
ecologically important habitat throughout the entire Caribbean and, like all public lands, 
belongs to all Americans. We urge you to reject any legislation that would result in the 
selling of any portion of the Vieques National Wildlife Refuge.      
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
David Houghton, President 
National Wildlife Refuge Association 
Washington, D.C.  
 
David Raskin, President 
Friends of Alaska NWRs 
Alaska 
 
Kenneth Wills, President 
Friends of Moss Rock Preserve 
Alabama 
 
Mary Lee Ratliff, President 
Wheeler Wildlife Refuge Friends 
Association 
Alabama 
 
John Cooper, Director 
Cabeza Prieta Natural History 
Association 
Arizona 
 
Nancy Meister, President 
Yuma Audubon Society 
Arizona 
 
Francesca Demgen, President 
Friends of San Pablo Bay NWR 
California 
 
Cecilia Criag, President 
San Francisco Bay Wildlife Society 
California  

Dan Silver, Executive Director 
Endangered Habitats League 
California 
 
Robert Miller, Director 
Southwest Wetlands Interpretive 
Association 
California 
 
Scott Finley, President 
Friends of Stone Lakes NWR 
California 
 
Carin High, Co-chair 
Citizens Committee to Complete the 
Refuge 
California 
 
Janet Torma-Krajewski, President 
Founders and Friends of Two Ponds 
NWR 
Colorado 
 
Tim Armstrong, President 
Friends of the San Luis Valley NWR 
Colorado 
 
John Rawinski, Chairman 
San Luis Valley Birders Network 
Colorado 
 
 
 



 

 

Linda Osiecki, President 
Friends of Bombay Hook 
Delaware 
 
Glen Garner, President 
Friends of Prime Hook NWR 
Delaware 
 
Barbara Howard, President 
Friends of the Tampa Bay NWRs 
Florida 
 
Doris Hardy, President 
"Ding" Darling Wildlife Society 
Florida 
 
Robert Keeley, Chair 
Friends And Volunteers Of Refuges - 
Florida Keys 
Florida 
 
Elinor Williams, President 
Friends of Arthur R. Marshall 
Loxahatchee NWR 
Florida 
 
Elizabeth J. Hamilton, Director 
St. Marks Refuge Association 
Florida 
 
Thomas Trotta, President 
Friends of the Florida Panther Refuge 
Florida 
 
Maria Sgambati, M.D., President 
Friends of the Lower Suwannee NWR 
Florida 
 
Thomas Altif, Director 
Merritt Island Wildlife Association 
Florida 
 
Russell Bell, President 
Friends of Pelican Island NWR 
Florida 
 

Susan King, Director 
Pelican Island Preservation Society 
Florida 
 
Carol Brown, Director 
Supporters of St. Vincent NWR 
Florida 
 
Rick Shields, President 
Friends of the Savannah Coastal 
Wildlife Refuges 
Georgia/South Carolina 
 
Heather Smith, Director 
Friends of Hawaiian Islands NWR 
Hawaii 
 
Wayne Sentman, President 
Friends of Midway Atoll NWR/Battle of 
Midway Memorial 
Hawaii 
 
Jane Hoffman, Executive Director 
Kilauea Point Natural History 
Association 
Hawaii 
 
Joan Van Gorp, President 
Friends of Neal Smith NWR 
Iowa 
 
Robert Christensen, President 
Friends of Deer Flat Wildlife Refuge 
Idaho 
 
Timothy Reynolds, Director 
Friends of Camas NWR 
Idaho 
 
Bonnie Duman, Director 
Audubon Society 
Illinois 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Connie Zink, President 
Stewards of the Upper Mississippi River 
Refuge 
Illinois 
 
Steven Byers, Chair 
Friends of Hackmatack NWR 
Illinois 
 
James Jackson, President 
Friends of Big Oaks NWR 
Indiana 
 
Craig Zandstra, Director 
Friends of the Kankakee 
Indiana 
 
Linda Sullivan, President 
Muscatatuck Wildlife Society 
Indiana 
 
Don Batema, President 
Evansville Audubon Society, Inc. 
Indiana 
 
David Howell, President 
Friends of Patoka River NWR 
Indiana 
 
Ray Steinfeld, President 
Friends of Clarks River NWR 
Kentucky 
 
Donovan Garcia, Director 
Friends of Bayou Teche NWR 
Louisiana 
 
Bob Eisenstadt, President 
Friends of Black Bayou Lake NWR 
Louisiana 
 
Kathleen Guinnane, Director 
Friends of Louisiana Wildlife Refuges  
Louisiana 
 
 

Patricia Lynn Stewart, Director 
Friends of Red River NWR 
Louisiana 
 
Alan Dupuy, President 
Tensas River Refuge Association 
Louisiana 
 
Lloyd Griscom, Director 
Sandy River Land Trust 
Maine 
 
Bill Durkin, President 
The Friends of Rachel Carson NWR 
Maine 
 
Jeanne Latham, Chair 
Friends of Patuxent 
Maryland 
 
Paul Baicich, President 
Friends of the Migratory Bird/Duck 
Stamp 
Maryland 
 
Barbara Howell, Director 
Assabet River NWR Friends 
Massachusetts 
 
Andrew Fisk, President 
Connecticut River Watershed Council 
Massachusetts 
 
MaryKay Fox, President 
Friends of Mashpee NWR 
Massachusetts 
 
Eddie Horowitz, President 
Friends of Monomoy 
Massachusetts 
 
Rona Balco, President 
Friends of Oxbow NWR 
Massachusetts 
 
 



 

 

Bonnie David, Director 
Friends of Parker River 
Massachusetts 
 
Patrick Comins, President 
Friends of the Silvio O. Conte National 
Fish and Wildlife Refuge 
MA/CT/VT/NH 
 
Pauline Rice, President 
Friends of Pendills Creek Hatchery 
Michigan 
 
Patricia Williams, President 
Friends of Shiawassee NWR 
Michigan 
 
Joann Van Aken, Executive Director 
International Wildlife Refuge Alliance 
Michigan 
 
Robert MacCord, Chairman 
National Fisheries Friends Partnership 
Michigan 
 
Leon Genre, President 
Northland Outfitters 
Michigan 
 
Marilyn Emerson, Director 
Friends of Crane Meadows NWR 
Minnesota 
 
Steven Midthune, President  
Friends of the Detroit Lakes Wetland 
Managment District 
Minnesota 
 
Bradley Johnson, President 
Friends of Sherburne NWR 
Minnesota 
 
Vonnie Jacobson, President 
Friends of Tamarac NWR, Inc. 
Minnesota 
 

Todd Paddock, President 
Friends of the Refuge Headwaters 
Minnesota 
 
Jennifer Sobiech-Pariseau, Director 
Refuge Friends, Inc. 
Minnesota 
 
Carey Smith, President 
Trumpeter Swan Society 
Minnesota 
 
Todd Wick, President 
Friends of DeSoto NWR 
Nebraska 
 
Shaaron Netherton, Executive Director 
Friends of Nevada Wilderness 
Nevada 
 
David Govatski, President 
Friends of Pondicherry 
New Hampshire  
 
James DeSaye, President 
Friends of Walkill River NWR 
New Jersey 
 
Sally Rubin, Executive Director 
Great Swamp Watershed Association 
New Jersey 
 
Tamara Coombs, President 
Amigos de la Sevilleta 
New Mexico 
 
Dr. Paul C. White, Director 
Friends of Bosque del Apache 
New Mexico 
 
John Kwait, Director 
Friends of Valle de Oro 
New Mexico 
 
 
 



 

 

Bill Flynt, President 
Friends of Bitter Lake NWR 
New Mexico 
 
Col. Peter W. Warn, Director 
Friends of the Iroquois NWR 
New York 
 
Charles Gibson, President 
Friends Of The Montezuma Wetlands 
Complex 
New York 
 
Claire Goad, President 
Friends of Wertheim NWR 
New York 
 
David Mika, Director 
The Great Lakes Experience 
New York 
 
Cathy Allen, Director 
Friends of Ottawa NWR 
Ohio 
 
Jim Stone, President 
Friends of the Wichitas 
Oklahoma 
 
Stacy Benefield, Chair 
Friends of Haystack Rock 
Oregon 
 
Gary Ivey, President 
Friends of Malheur NWR 
Oregon 
 
Cheryl Hart, Director 
Friends of Tualatin River National 
Wildlife Refuge Complex 
Oregon 
 
Edward Cramer, Director 
Friends of Cherry Valley 
Pennsylvania 
 

Michael Vargo, President 
Friends of Erie NWR 
Pennsylvania 
 
Hank Hox, Director 
Friends of Heinz Refuge at Tinicum 
Pennsylvania  
 
Marisol Villamil Fernandez, Director 
Vieques Conservation and Historical 
Trust  
Puerto Rico  
 
Melissa Hughes, Director 
Friends of the NWRs of Rhode Island 
Rhode Island 
 
Grace Gasper, Executive Director 
Friends of Coastal South Carolina 
South Carolina 
 
April Gregory, Executive Director 
Booth Society, Inc. 
South Dakota 
 
Vickie Miller, President 
Friends of Tennessee NWR 
Tennessee 
 
Matthew Jackson, Director 
Friends of Anahuac Refuge 
Texas 
 
Fred Lanoue, President 
Friends of Aransas & Matagorda Island 
NWR 
Texas 
 
Gary Woods, President  
Friends of Attwater Prairie Chicken 
Refuge 
Texas 
 
Dub Lyon, President 
Friends of Balcones Canyonlands NWR 
Texas 



 

 

Edward Barrios, President 
Friends of Brazoria Wildlife Refuges 
Texas 
 
Sue Malnory, President 
Friends of Hagerman NWR 
Texas 
 
Madeleine Sandefur, Director 
Friends of Laguna Atascosa NWR 
Texas 
 
John Dawson, President 
Friends of the Neches River NWR 
Texas 
 
Christena Stephens, Director 
Friends of the High Plains Refuge 
Complex 
Texas 
 
Molly Brown, President 
Friends of Back Bay NWR 
Virginia 
 
Bob Rugg, Director 
Rappahannock Wildlife Refuge Friends 
Virginia 
 
Randy Streufert, President 
Friends of the Potomac River Refuges 
Virginia 
 
Willemina Niosi, Director 
Columbia Gorge Refuge Stewards 
Washington 
 
 
 
 

Daniel Price, Director 
Friends of the Little Pend Oreille NWR 
Washington 
 
Margaret Maxwell, President 
Friends of Dungeness NWR 
Washington 
 
John Keith, President 
Friends of Nisqually NWR 
Washington 
 
Jim Maul, President 
Friends of Ridgefield NWR 
Washington 
 
Kathy Freitas 
Friends of Willapa NWR 
Washington 
 
Michael Shepp, Chair 
Friends of the National Conservation 
Training Center 
West Virginia 
 
Elizabeth Orsay, Vice Chair 
Friends of Horicon NWR 
Wisconsin 
 
Ken Visger, Director 
Friends of the Upper Mississippi 
Wisconsin/Minnesota 
 
Karen Ellery, Director 
Friends of Plum and Pilot Islands 
Wisconsin 
 
Mark Schneden, Director 
Friends of Pool 9 
Wisconsin

 


